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If we are facing in the right direction, all we have 
to do is keep walking. 

- Buddhist Proverb 
 

Merry Christmas and Happy New Year! 
 
The New Year is a great time to contemplate a 
service commitment.  There are plenty of volunteer 
openings available.  Please see the minutes on p. 8, 
and the website at https://aa-san-mateo.org/service-
opportunities for specific information on service 
opportunities and how you can help carry the 
message in the New Year.  
 
Central office will be closed for the Holidays  
on December 25, 26 and January 1. 
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SMC HOLIDAY ALKATHONS: 

 
The 2023-2024 Holiday Alkathons are being 
held in-person at 5th & O’Neill in Belmont.  
Please see the schedule on p. 2-3 for the 
upcoming Christmas (Dec. 24 to 26) and New 
Year’s (Dec. 31 to Jan. 2) Alkathons. 
 
There are many opportunities to be of service at 
this year’s Alkathons. If you are interested in 
volunteering or donating, please visit the 
website at alkathonsmc.org.   
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Monthly Service Committee Meetings 
BRIDGING THE GAP   December 12, 7:00 p.m. on Zoom 

Meeting ID: 563 554 9920  Passcode: 54321  
 
TELESERVICE    December 10, 7:00pm on Zoom 

Meeting ID: 858 4259 6364 
 
DELEGATES TO CENTRAL OFFICE December 12, 7:30 pm on Zoom 

Meeting ID: 812 5236 9897,  To phone in: +1-669-900-6833  
 
PI/CPC     December 12, 6:15 pm on Zoom 

Meeting ID: 841 7877 3337 
 
GENERAL SERVICE    December 19, on Zoom, 7:00 orientation/concept study,  7:30 pm business meeting 

Meeting ID: 857 0421 3338,  Passcode: 0571. To phone in: +1-669-900-6833 
 
H&I (Hospitals & Institutions)  December 26, 7:15 orientation; 8 p.m. business meeting  

St. Andrews Lutheran  Church, 1501 S. El Camino Real, San Mateo 
 
PENYPAA (Peninsula Young People in AA)  December 10 and December 24 at 5: 30 p.m., 225 Tilton, San Mateo 
 

UPCOMING EVENTS 
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Brisbane Breakfast Bunch 
250 Visitacion Avenue, Brisbane CA 

 
Sunday at 11:00 a.m. for an AA meeting and 10:45 a.m. for Arm’s Length 

 
DECEMBER SPEAKERS 

December 3 Molly B. SF Trudgers 
December 10 Russ M. Monday Madness, Petaluma 
December 17 Kim P. Pacifica Live Wake Up Group 
December 24 Dave V. SSF  Men’s No BS 

 

 

HAPPY BIRTHDAY 

 
Julian T.   20yrs   So. San Francisco 

 
If you’d like to have your birthday listed in High Sobriety 
(some members contribute an amount for each year of 
sobriety), please send your donation, with your name 

and city, number of years of sobriety, sobriety date, and 
phone number (optional) to Central Office. 

 

A.A. Grapevine content copyright ©  A.A. Grapevine, Inc. 
Box 4-5-9 

Reprinted by Permission 
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STEP 12 :  Having had a spiritual awakening as the 
result of these Steps, we tried to carry this message 
to alcoholics, and to practice these principles in all 
our affairs. 

 

Lives We Change 

In March of 2013, I was sitting in our local church 
meeting room, waiting for our small-town, Friday night 
open-discussion meeting to begin.  After the usual 
Preamble had been read, an elderly man walked in 
dressed as if he had just stepped out of the 1940s. He sat 
down at the table, which held about 12 people. 

After the readings were finished, the chairperson 
introduced herself and as the basket was passed, we 
introduced ourselves. When we got to the elderly man, 
he said “My name is Hershel,” he said. “I came here to 
thank Alcoholics Anonymous for saving my 
stepdaughter 22 years ago from a horrible life as an 
alcoholic. Her name is Linda L. She is on her deathbed 
from cancer right now. I just wanted to thank you all for 
the years she learned how to stay sober and how much 
this means to her mother and me.” 

The chairperson said she remembered Linda. I 
remembered her too, along with some of her early 
struggles in sobriety. The chairperson explained to 
Hershel that there is a format that AA follows and if he 
wanted to speak with us after the meeting, we would be 
glad to listen.  Hershel had hearing aids in both ears and 
it was apparent that he did not hear what the 
chairperson had just said. So I took Hershel by the hand 
and walked him into church’s kitchen. 

I listened to him for a while. He told me about the 
turmoil Linda’s drinking had caused the family all those 
years before she found AA. I reached over to hold his 
hand, since he was now tearing up as he explained how 
sad he felt that Linda was only 53 years old and the 
doctors told them she only had a few more days before 
she would pass on. 

 He shared all of the wonderful times that Linda had 
with us during those 22 years of her sobriety. He told 
me he was sure that God had answered their prayers 
when Linda found AA and that he really thought he 
should take the time to thank our home group. 

I asked him for Linda’s address, which he gladly gave 
me, also giving me his business card. I hugged him. 
Hershel hung onto me as if he was afraid to let go. I 
asked him if he would like to say the “Our Father” with 
me. I explained that is how we closed our AA 
meetings. Hershel’s face brightened as he replied, “Oh, 
yes, will you please?” 

Hershel and I joined hands and bowed our heads. I 
began to pray and he immediately joined in. I felt such 
a strong feeling of the power of AA during this 
moment. I felt so grateful that my Higher Power, whom 
I call God, allowed me to be Hershel’s AA contact that 
night. This experience reminded me of many years ago 
when I first got sober in Cincinnati, Ohio, and how all 
the old-timers would drag us newcomers to in-home 
Twelfth Step calls, since there weren’t as many 
treatment centers back then.  After a while, I walked 
Hershel to the door and told him goodbye. When the 
meeting was over, the chairperson thanked me for 
handling the situation. I told her that I needed to thank 
God for this amazing opportunity. 

The next day I sent a card to Linda L. I signed it 
“Hillsboro AA” and I also sent Hershel a card to thank 
him for letting us know about Linda and how much 
AA had touched their family.  The cards were mailed 
on March 3. On March 17, I received a card back from 
Hershel. This is what it said: 

“AA, I had to send you this message to tell you how 
nice it was of you to send Linda a card. She died 
Thursday, March 14 at 5:30 in the evening at her home. 
Let the good Lord take a liking to you. My sincere 
thanks, Hershel.” 

This is the core of AA. I want the hand of AA always to 
be there. 

BY: BETH S | HILLSBORO, OHIO 
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MESSAGE FROM GENERAL SERVICE 
Greetings San Mateo County, aka District 05 in California Northern Coastal Area 06. Our November business meeting was 
almost entirely devoted to our District Inventory. Our District has historically taken the opportunity at the end of odd 
numbered years to conduct an inventory. The inventory seeks to evaluate our efforts with respect to our twelve steps, 
traditions and concepts. As expressed in the 12 and 12, an inventory is not only about what needs tossed or improved, it is also 
about what we are doing well. For me that always brings to mind the miracle of another day of sobriety. Here by the grace of 
God go WE. 
 
A recurring District inventory question has been along the lines of who is not here and why. The basis of this question being the 
continued decline in groups participation in general service. Currently we have perhaps 15%, at best, of the meetings 
represented in General Service. This means that when a motion is made to remove the word “God” from the big book it is very 
likely you will have no say in any such decision. Your group has no voice in the governance of Alcoholics Anonymous unless you 
have a General Service Representative to express your group opinions. It&#39;s that simple. 
 
There are numerous reasons why a group declines to participate in General Service and some of them are valid. There is no 
mandate that requires groups to participate in General Service and some groups actively decide not to participate. There were 
concerns expressed during the inventory that there are likely many groups who do not participate in General Service because 
of a lack of knowledge, willingness, and perhaps even “contempt prior to investigation”. I know I heard how boring General 
Service meetings are and how nothing ever gets done, we move to slowly. Then I attended my first General Service meeting 
and found all of those things I heard were wrong! Well almost. We do move very slowly when it comes to discussing business 
that pertains to AA as a whole. Would you really want AA to move quickly on anything that affects the entirety of AA? Also, the 
General Service meeting agenda has recently been reworked to put an emphasis on allowing our representative much more 
time to express their group’s opinion and for open discussion on topics. The meeting has changed, check it out. 
 
The Thanksgiving Alkathon was another memorable event, and we have two more to go! The Alkathon committee continues to 
look for volunteers. Alkathonsmc.org to sign up to assist with this year’s effort or sign up to be part of next year’s Alkathon 
Team. Ho Ho Ho! 
 
Elsewhere on the horizon we have some events in the Bay area I wanted to call out. The Western Area Conference of Young 
People in AA WACYPAA, see https://www.wacypaa25.com/, will in Oakland at the end of December. If you have not attended a 
YPAA event I strongly encourage you to do so. This mid-60’s “young at heart” individual finds the energy and vibe 
heartwarming and it really is a very fun time. 
 
For those service minded individuals, the Pacific Region Alcoholics Anonymous Service Assembly (PRAASA, https://praasa.org/) 
will be in San Francisco March 1-3 of 2024. This meeting of “service nerds” as a past area delegate describes it, is an 
opportunity to express and hear opinions on a cornucopia of topics pertaining to AA. There is a plethora of breakout sessions 
such that literally every aspect of AA is discussed at some point during the Assembly. I sat with a group from Idaho last year at 
one of the banquets and found they have very different opinions on AA issues than the bubble I live in here on the peninsula 
has. It was an opportunity to hear their views and express my own in a calm and loving manner. Something the world could 
certainly use more of. 
 
Finally, I’d like to hear from you regarding the inventory question I addressed earlier, who is not here and why as it pertains to 
General Service. One thing experience has taught me is that if you really want to know why people are or are not doing 
something it helps if you simply ask them. So, I’m asking. Oh and the “God” word thing was just an example, there is no such 
motion…..yet. 
 
Warmest Regards, Brent MacQ 
District 05 District Committee Member Chair, CNCA06 Panel 73 
recoveringbrent@yahoo.com 
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Central Office Delegates Meeting Minutes –  Tuesday, November 14, 2023 
Opened Delegates Meeting – 7:30 pm & closed at 8:15 pm. 
12 Traditions: Rich F. Responsibility Statement: John B. 
New Delegate: Eric B., The Great Outdoors Meeting, HMB. Minutes- Approved. Financial Report- Approved. 

Service Committee Reports: 
BTG- Bridging the Gap- Charles B.  
The Bridging the Gap monthly (BTG) meeting occurs the 2nd Tuesday of the month 7:00-7:30 pm, in an online 
format. Zoom - Meeting ID: 563 554 9920; Passcode: 54321. This month’s meeting was November 14th. 

• Our program provides phone reach-out to pending releases who request it from detox/treatment centers/facilities in 
San Mateo Co. and those attending facilities outside the county who live here. We assign BTG volunteers to introduce 
and guide them to online and in-person meetings. 

• We had 5 people fill out yellow cards at the Anniversary Party- their names were placed on the volunteer list for 
matching up with individuals who are pending releases. 

• Contact Charles Bolton, (415) 722-7253, dist5btg@gmail.com - if you would like to be of service. 
General Service- Becky N.  

• Monthly Meeting: 3rd Tuesday of the month, 7:00 pm Orientation/ Concepts Study; 7:30 pm for the Business meeting. 
Meeting ID: 857 0421 3338 Passcode: 0571 

• The Safety Workshop presented by District 4 covered meeting disruptions, discrimination, harassment, and sexual 
harassment. 

• Grapevine has a book sale running this month, visit aa.grapevine.org. 
• A variety of service positions are open with General Service; you do not need to be a GSR to be eligible: San 

Francisco/Marin Intergroup Liaison; Facilities Coordinator; and Archives. 
• Andrew C. is filling the Archives liaison position until he can be replaced with a new volunteer. He encourages people 

to help at the archives in Walnut Creek, it is a great service commitment. 
H & I – Dylan H. 

• The H & I (Hospitals and Institutions) business meeting is held on the 4th Tuesday of the month. Orientation at 7:15 pm 
and Business Meeting at 8:00 pm. 

• The current list of openings for volunteers include: The Navigation Center, RWC; Safe Harbor Shelter, SSF; Hillcrest 
Juvenile Hall, SM; Project We Hope, EPA; Our Common Ground, EPA; Maple Street Men’s Jail, RWC, Mon 4-5PM. 
Contact Dylan H. for information - dylanhosking@gmail.com 

• Reminder- please contribute if you can to the Pink Can during 7th Tradition – H&I needs to purchase books and 
literature for meetings. Their book supply is diminishing. 

PENYPAA – Jonathan L. 
We represent the Peninsula's young people of Alcoholics Anonymous. Our goal is to spread the word of young people in AA, 
with the hope of helping younger, and young at heart alcoholics get into recovery. 

• Our committee meets on the 2nd and 4th Sunday at 5:30 pm, location is at 225 Tilton Ave, SM. 
• We also have a website listing details of our committee meetings and other YPAA events, visit 

http://www.penypaa.org. 
• PENYPAA is hosting a Friendsgiving event on November 18th at 225 Tilton St. in San Mateo. We will start with a Potluck  

Dinner at 5PM followed by a Gratitude-style meeting at 6PM. There will also be ping pong, board games, and more. 
Suggested donation is $15 and feel free to bring a dish. Newcomers can eat for free. 

• WACYPAA (Western Area Conference) is having a conference at the Oakland Marriott on December 28th, 2023, to 
January 1st. Please visit wacypaa25.com to register or for more information about the conference. 

• PI-CPC- Susan C. 
• Business meeting: 2nd Tuesday of the month. Zoom Meeting ID: 841 7877 3337 or 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84178773337 This month’s meeting was November 14, 2023. 
• Our public library project is moving along. We propose to donate three AA books to every San Mateo County library 

that accepts our donation. All books will be donated (where accepted) in English and in Spanish: AA big book, AA 12 
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and 12, and AA Living Sober. We will make a motion to District 5 for funding, once we have the exact numbers to show 
which libraries need our books and will accept our donations. 

• Successfully completed events include- staffing AA literature tables at the National Day of Prayer Event for Mental 
Health Recovery and Understanding, RWC; the Pumpkin Festival, HMB; three Health & Wellness Fairs- at Skyline, CSM, 
and Canada Colleges; and, the November PACT meeting, EPA. 

• The ad ran October 16, 2023, for 26 consecutive days in the San Mateo Daily Journal. 
Alkathon – Brent M. 

• The 2023 - 2024 Alkathon is taking place in person at “5th & O’Neill” - 1300 5th Avenue, Belmont, 94002, for 
Thanksgiving, Christmas, and New Year. 

• Volunteers are needed for a variety of tasks, go to the Alkathon website for information on how to volunteer- 
https://alkathonsmc.org/ 

• You are encouraged to bring prepared food to the Alkathon 
Advisory Committee – Rich F. 
The Advisory Committee met on Wednesday, November 5th, the following items were discussed. 

• Central Office Managers Conference: Don reported on the conference for central office managers that he attended in 
October in Cincinnati. AA World Service made an excellent presentation. They shared that the 5th edition of the Big 
Book draft will be up for a vote in April 2024. Production will take about 2 years. A similar timeline is in place of the 
updated language version of the Big Book. There were complaints about the lack of jackets for recent copies of the Big 
Book. This was due to the impact of COVID. Many central offices use Venmo. Use of Venmo for our central office is 
something to consider soon. Don also shared that our central office would continue to benefit from the networking he 
is able to do at this annual conference. 

• The Central Office Party winner of the trip to the Big Island Conference has not decided whether to go to the 
conference or take the cash allocation. After expenses, there was a positive balance of $3,622. 

Teleservice   
If you are interested in being of service, contact Michelle C., at (650) 303-1208. 
Trusted Servants Workshops  
There will be a Trusted Servants Workshop in the first part of the new year. 
Central Office Anniversary Party 

• There will be a final December 10th committee meeting and discussion of the 2024 party.   
Central Office Report - Don C. 
Statistics for October 2023:     

• 2 – 12 Step Calls; 88 - Office Visits; 112 - Phone Information Calls 
Other information to share: 

• I appreciate being able to go to the ICOAA conference. Connect with a lot of people. It’s been slow at the 
• Central Office for the last month. Not a lot to report on- there are a few books we still have at the old price so stop on 

by and say hi!! Central Office is looking into getting a Venmo account. 
• If you would like your name added to our 12 Step List- email your name, email address, your location, and your 

availability to Central Office. We would like to add new names to our volunteer list. 
No Old Business. No New Business. 
Next Meeting: Tuesday, December 12, 2023 at 7:30 pm. 

CALL FOR CONTRIBUTIONS 
HIGH SOBRIETY IS REQUESTING CONTRIBUTIONS FROM OUR LOCAL MEMBERS 

Looking for stories (approx. 200-300 words) on topics suggested below: 
Your Experience, Strength &  Hope in Recovery; One of the Twelve Steps, Traditions or Concepts; How 
sponsorship contributes to your recovery; Your first A.A. meeting; Your experience at an AA sponsored 

event; Service commitments, home group, sober holidays, favorite line in Big Book or any other  
recovery-related writing. 

Send your Contribution (via .pdf or Word) to:  aasanmateo@gmail.com 

mailto:aasanmateo@gmail.com
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FINANCIAL REPORT 

NOVEMBER 2023 
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SAN MATEO COUNTY NOVEMBER 2023 GROUP CONTRIBUTIONS 

 
 
 



   

Would you like to receive your own Newsletter every month? 

Mail Subscriptions to: 

Central Office 

2215 S. El Camino Real, Suite 204 

San Mateo, CA 94403-1898 

Individual Subscriptions $6.00/year or 2 years for $10 

Enclosed find:  New _____________ Renewal _____________ Gift _____________ 

Name: _______________________________________________________________________ 

Mailing Address: ______________________________________________________________ 

City: ___________________________________ State: _________ Zip code: ______________ 


